

# North Korea:

# The World's Foremost Violator of Religious Freedom 2023 Edition

by Arielle Del Turco

#### Key Points

North Korea is ruled by a secretive totalitarian regime that is arguably the world's foremost abuser of human rights and violator of religious freedom.

As many as 70,000 Christians are detained in North Korean prisons, where many are subjected to forced labor and torture.

Chinese authorities forcibly repatriate North Korean defectors, aiding the North Korean regime's abuses against dissidents and religious adherents.

The United States should pursue policies to hold the regime accountable, such as including human rights in negotiations, sanctioning officials, disseminating information within North Korea, and pressuring China.

#### Summary

Shrouded in secrecy, North Korea remains one of the world's most mysterious countries. Unfortunately, what we do know about the "hermit kingdom" indicates the country is one of the world's worst abusers of human rights, including the right to religious freedom.

The North Korean regime has engaged in an intense crackdown on religion for decades. Today, few religious believers remain, and those who do face grave peril.

The regime's secretive nature makes it difficult for American leaders to address these human rights issues. But the gravity of the situation calls on Western countries to take every action possible to relieve the suffering of the North Korean people, who cannot speak for themselves.

#### Introduction

"I was beaten with a club by a preliminary investigation officer and was kicked by the officer. The treatment was particularly harsh at the Ministry of State Security. If one is found to have gone to a South Korean church while staying in China, they are dead. I therefore tried hard not to reveal my life in China. I was beaten up as a result. I was beaten to a level that my rib was broken. I still feel the pain."<sup>1</sup>

– North Korean defector

During the COVID-19 pandemic, the North Korean regime doubled down on border security, and the number of citizens who successfully escaped the country reached its lowest level in over 20 years. Only 67 North Korean defectors made it to freedom in South Korea in 2022, compared to 1,047 in 2019.<sup>2</sup>

The immense difficulty of escaping the country adds to concerns for North Koreans of faith. Religious adherents who remain in North Korea live in constant fear of discovery. The UN secretary-general reports that "the right to freedom of thought, conscience, and religion ... continues to be denied, with no alternative belief systems tolerated by the authorities."<sup>3</sup> Meanwhile, North Korean dictator Kim Jong Un is still pursuing nuclear weapons, alarming neighbors in the region with aggressive actions, and committing some of the most heinous human rights abuses happening in the world today.

Like his father and grandfather before him, Kim Jong Un rules his country with ruthless brutality. He is responsible for all manner of human rights abuses occurring on his watch, including torture, rape, enslavement, starvation, and murder. The North Korean system of governance is designed to instill terror in its people, ensuring they never step out of line. No one is more familiar with this strategy than North Korea's Christians. Christians are regularly sent to the most depraved North Korean labor camps. Defectors caught in China and forcibly repatriated back to North Korea face a worse fate than most if they admit to encountering Christians or attending church while in China. Many defectors have testified that the first question North Korean security agents ask in interrogations upon their return is whether they met South Korean Christians or missionaries.

The closed nature of the North Korean regime and the absence of a normal diplomatic relationship between North Korea and the United States makes typical human rights policy proposals impossible. If the United States and other nations want to improve the human rights conditions of the North Korean people, it will require thoughtful and assertive proposals. Although the task set before policymakers and diplomats is difficult, the chance of easing the oppression of North Korean citizens currently imprisoned or tortured simply for their beliefs makes this a goal worth pursuing.

#### **History of Religion in North Korea**

Today, North Korea is an atheistic nation where religious believers, especially Christians, have endured decades of targeted persecution. This is a key component of the state's efforts to eradicate religious belief. Yet, this was not always the case. The Korean peninsula was known as a hub of Christianity just a century ago. The early 1900s saw a period of immense growth for Christianity there, earning Pyongyang the moniker "Jerusalem of the East."<sup>4</sup> Some of today's North Korean Christians learned of the faith because their families passed it down from this time.

Things changed abruptly when a communist regime took power in 1948. Kim Il Sung took measures to suppress Christianity almost immediately. Restrictions on churches and religious practice grew tighter with time. Throughout the late 1940s and 50s, Christians were systematically imprisoned, driven into

exile, and executed. Kim Il Sung told the People's Safety Agency, charged with acting as secret political police, in a public speech in 1962:

We cannot move towards a communist society with religious people. That is why we had to put on trial and punish those who hold positions of deacons or higher in Protestant or Catholic churches. Other undesirables among the religious people were also put on trial. Believers were given the choice to give up religion so they can get away with labor work. Those who did not were sent to prison camps.<sup>5</sup>

With the enforced absence of public religious expression, Kim II Sung successfully consolidated power and built a personality cult around himself.<sup>6</sup> To reinforce his status as a god-like dictator and to affirm the communist party's agenda, the government promoted the ideology of *Juche*, often translated as "selfreliance." The sentiment behind Juche is a rejection of dependence on others and the conviction that a proper show of revolutionary spirit will enable North Korea to survive on its own as a socialist state. This ideology ignores the fact that North Korea has long depended on the Soviet Union and China for financial support and security. Even South Korea has spent over \$5.8 billion on aid and development projects in North Korea since 1991.<sup>7</sup>

Some scholars liken Juche to a religion since it holds many of the elements often associated with religion, including a comprehensive belief system, holy places, and distinctive customs. The concept of Juche guides much of North Korea's propaganda and is featured in news reports, school curricula, and state-approved pop songs.<sup>8</sup> Around 100,000 Juche "research centers" exist to promote the ideology. Local North Korean officials reinforce the government's complete control over the lives of its people through weekly meetings praising the Kim dictators and self-criticism sessions for confessing any wrongdoings or lack of socialist fervor for the regime.<sup>9</sup>

Traditionally, people on the Korean peninsula adhered to an indigenous syncretic religious movement known as Chondoism or Buddhism.<sup>10</sup> Shamanism remains popular in North Korea.<sup>11</sup> These more indigenous faiths are thought to contribute to North Korea's cultural heritage and do not experience the intense crackdown that Christianity does. Reports sometimes surface of authorities' measures against the practice of shamanism.<sup>12</sup>

Due to the regime's secretive nature, an accurate estimate of the number of religious believers in North Korea is difficult to ascertain. Some estimate that 14 percent of the population follows Chondoism, four percent follows Buddhism, and two percent follows Christianity.<sup>13</sup>

### What's Happening Now

When Ji Hyeona was growing up in North Korea, the word "faith" meant being loyal to the Kim family dictators. One day, she was taken to the local Ministry of State Security without warning, where she was beaten and tortured. She was unsure why she was being singled out for such treatment.<sup>14</sup>

Then, the authorities placed Ji's Bible on the desk in front of her. It was a Bible her mother had brought back to North Korea after a trip to China, and Ji had begun to read it. Sadly, her own friend had reported her to the government for possessing a Bible. At the time, Ji was able to talk her way out of further punishment, but she was informed she would not be forgiven if this happened again.<sup>15</sup>

This would not be Ji's last encounter with North Korean authorities. She managed the difficult escape from North Korea four times—and was forcibly repatriated back to North Korea by Chinese authorities three times. Twice in China, Ji was forced into prostitution, and during one repatriation to North Korea, she returned pregnant. Because "mixed-race" babies are not recognized in North Korea, Ji was forced to endure a brutal and heartbreaking forced abortion.<sup>16</sup>

Too many North Korean Christians have stories a lot like Ji's. Although the Socialist Constitution of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) does provide for freedom of religious belief in Article 68, it specifies that religion cannot "be used as a pretext for drawing in foreign forces or for harming the State or social order."<sup>17</sup> This caveat nullifies any meaningful right to religious freedom because North Korean leaders consider Christianity to be a foreign threat to the regime.

In 2014, the United Nations Commission of Inquiry on Human Rights in the DPRK released a comprehensive report on North Korean human rights. It argued the regime's grave violations against human rights "reveal a State that does not have any parallel in the contemporary world." <sup>18</sup> It found that the North Korean regime "considers the spread of Christianity a particularly serious threat, since it challenges ideologically the official personality cult and provides a platform for social and political organization and interaction outside the realm of the State."<sup>19</sup> The North Korean state also recognizes the role Christians and Christian values played in the collapse of communist governments in Poland, the Soviet Union, and Romania. The fear that Christians will similarly undermine communist rule in North Korea makes Christians a particular target for persecution.<sup>20</sup>

There are exactly five state-sponsored churches allowed to operate in Pyongyang, the capital city. These include three Protestant churches, one Catholic church, and one Russian Orthodox church. Services at these churches may be staged, and it is suspected that these churches may only exist as propaganda pieces for visitors.<sup>21</sup> Aside from these five churches, there are no formally registered, independent churches in North Korea.

North Korea's social class system continues to present obstacles for the North Korean people, including those of faith. The *songbun* is a unique sociopolitical classification established in the late 1950s that "determines the status of North Korean citizens based largely on their family's history of perceived loyalty to the government."<sup>22</sup> Songbun divides the society into three main classes: the "core,"

"wavering," and "hostile." There are 56 sub-groups within those three major categories. In the songbun system of 56 sub-classes, Christians and religious adherents have a low status.<sup>23</sup> While the songbun had more influence over the daily lives of North Koreans a few decades ago than it does now, the status it assigns can affect the jobs one may acquire, the education one receives, and one's access to basic necessities, including food or health care.<sup>24</sup>

Christians are prohibited from practicing their religion, and those caught doing so are subject to severe punishments.<sup>25</sup> Possession of a Bible can be life-threatening. One North Korean defector testified that "many North Korean refugees have Bibles with them when they are repatriated. If they are caught carrying a Bible, they are punished. In North Korea, you can get away with murder if you have good connections. However, if you get caught carrying a Bible, there is no way to save your life."<sup>26</sup>

Those who follow Christianity do so at enormous risk and often live out their faith in an isolated manner. Christians must keep their faith a secret, sometimes even from their own families. Christians in North Korea are often isolated from a faith community. They cannot meet with large groups of fellow believers for worship for fear of someone informing the regime. Believers know the cost of getting caught is high. The punishment is often immediate imprisonment in a political prison camp or even execution.<sup>27</sup> The UN's 2014 Commission of Inquiry report found that those discovered to have been in contact with Christian churches "may be forcibly 'disappeared' into political prison camps, imprisoned in ordinary prisons or even summarily executed."<sup>28</sup> North Korea punishes crimes to the third generation of the offender, so if the government discovers a Christian, the Christian's family is often sent to a prison camp as well.<sup>29</sup>

While Kim Jong Un denies the existence of any prison or labor camps,<sup>30</sup> satellite images capture glimpses of large land tracts guarded with towers and barbed wire.<sup>31</sup> A 2019 U.S. State Department report on North Korean prisons describes two different types of labor camps: the *kwanliso* (kwan-li-so),

or political prison camps, and the *kyohwaso* (kwo-hwa-so), or re-education labor camps.<sup>32</sup> Christians, thought to be a foreign threat to the regime's authority, are sent to the kwanliso. The conditions of the kwanliso are known to be extremely dire, with prisoners forced to perform hard labor much of the day and receiving small food rations.<sup>33</sup> These political prison camps are sometimes called "absolute control zones," and prisoners remain there for the rest of their lives. In 2019, it was estimated that of the 80,000 to 120,000 prisoners in the kwanliso, 50,000 were Christians.<sup>34</sup> Reports indicate that detainees endure torture, including beatings with electric rods or metal poles, forced submersion in water, and medical experimentation.<sup>35</sup>

Food scarcity and dire malnutrition often force prisoners to catch rats, frogs, snakes, and other rodents to survive. As many as 2,000 prisoners, mostly children, die from starvation every year in North Korea's prison camps.<sup>36</sup> The abuse endured by prisoners is challenging to comprehend. Open Doors USA estimates that North Korean authorities "held 50,000 to 70,000 citizens in prison for being Christians" in 2021 and that "life for Christians... is a constant cauldron of pressure; capture or death is only a mistake away."<sup>37</sup>

The 2022 State Department Report on International Religious Freedom reported:

International NGOs [non-governmental organizations] and North Korean defectors continued to report that any religious activities unauthorized by the state, including praying, singing hymns, and reading the Bible, could lead to severe punishment, including imprisonment in political prison camps. According to KINU's 2021 white paper on human rights, authorities punished both "superstitious activities," including fortune telling, and religious activities, but the latter more severely. KINU stated that in general, punishment was very strict when citizens or defectors had studied or possessed a Bible or were involved with Christian missionaries, and that authorities frequently punished those involved in "acts of superstition" with forced labor, which reportedly could be avoided by bribery.<sup>38</sup>

Due to the regime's totalitarian, tightly closed nature, it is extremely difficult to attain up-to-date information on what is happening in the country. However, the UK-based NGO Korea Future maintains an impressive database of documented religious freedom violations in North Korea with information provided by North Korean defectors from 1990 to 2019. Thus far, the database has identified 514 victims of religious freedom violations in North Korea and 195 perpetrators. According to the information gathered by Korea Future, the most common reasons for deprivation of liberty among religious adherents in North Korea are religious practice (Korea Future documented 133 cases), religious activities in China (115), possessing religious items (79), contact with religious persons (72), attending a place of worship (24), sharing religious beliefs (22), and arrest based on informant (19). Although many of the victims Korea Future identified had escaped North Korea to report on what happened, some of the victims were detained in North Korea. North Korea reports in one instance: "The victim was detained in North Pyongan Provincial MSS detention centre with 18 other victims for involvement in an underground church formed by 2 families. The victim was transferred to Chongjin Susong political prison camp."<sup>39</sup>

North Korea denies religious freedom to its people from the moment they are born, and schoolchildren are even taught to fear religious believers. One propagandist movie shown in North Korean schools, *The Missionary*, shows an American missionary swindling Korean children. According to survivors interviewed for a U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom (USCIRF) report, schools teach children about the supposed evils of religion and specifically of missionaries. Hong Na Yong, a North Korean defector, told the report's authors, "People even use the word 'missionary' as a curse word." Lee Yong, another defector, said of North Korean schoolchildren, "We do not know who Jesus is, but we are educated to be afraid of the cross."<sup>40</sup>

The trial of Otto Warmbier in 2016, an American student accused of subversion by North Korean authorities after he allegedly took down a propaganda poster on a tour, demonstrates the regime's

paranoia about Christianity. Although Warmbier was Jewish, the court proceedings repeatedly mentioned the offense of Christianity and connected his crime to the influence of a friend from an American Methodist church. The court sentenced Warmbier to 15 years in a labor prison, but he was sent by medical transport to his hometown of Cincinnati, Ohio, after only 17 months, where he died days after arriving in the United States.<sup>41</sup>

The dangers do not end when one escapes North Korea to China. Most North Korean defectors are young women, and an estimated 60 percent of female defectors in China are trafficked by being sold into marriage to Chinese men or forced into prostitution or cybersex trafficking.<sup>42</sup>

When caught, Chinese authorities forcibly repatriate defectors and hand them over to North Korean authorities, who interrogate defectors upon their repatriation. North Korean women found to be pregnant with half-Chinese babies endure brutal forced abortions, which often consist of working the women or kicking them to the point of inducing a purposeful miscarriage. Testimonies of female defectors recount forced labor, sexual violence, and abuse upon their repatriation.<sup>43</sup>

In a 2021 report, Korea Future documented at least 25 cases in which Christian North Korean defectors were caught and repatriated from China. In these cases, Chinese authorities interrogated the defectors about possible Christian affiliation and documented their answers before handing the defectors over to the North Korean agents. If a defector had engaged in Christian activities while in China, the Chinese authorities placed a certain stamp on their files to inform the North Korean agents that they had. The report notes that the presence of these stamps increased the likelihood that these individuals would face brutal punishments.<sup>44</sup>

The journey a North Korean defector must take before finally arriving at freedom is harrowing. The Chinese government's policy of repatriation makes it complicit in North Korea's grotesque human rights violations. Although the Chinese government is responsible for many other human rights violations, the international community must also give proper attention to the role China plays in North Korea's abuses against repatriated defectors.

#### **Policy Proposals**

The International Religious Freedom Act of 1998 (IRFA) gives the U.S. government several tools with which to address international religious freedom concerns. IRFA established mechanisms such as the Office of International Religious Freedom at the U.S. State Department, headed by the Ambassadorat-Large for International Religious Freedom, to promote religious freedom in U.S. foreign policy. The U.S. State Department has designated North Korea as a "Country of Particular Concern" (CPC) regarding religious freedom annually since 2001.<sup>45</sup> To maximize its effectiveness, the U.S. government should continue to use its institutional tools to press North Korea on its human rights issues.

Much of American foreign policy toward North Korea has focused on North Korean denuclearization, relegating human rights to a side issue. However, human rights and national security concerns in North Korea are linked and deserve to be addressed together. Insecurity about the regime's power drives North Korea both to develop nuclear weapons to defend against external threats and to crack down on the rights of any potential dissenters to suppress internal threats to the regime.<sup>46</sup> U.S. objectives related to security and human rights are complementary, not contradictory.

The Kim regime has proven stubborn and unbending even in the case of strict international sanctions intended to force a compromise. The closed nature of the regime makes standard diplomacy largely impossible. The regime launched more than five missiles over a span of 12 days in July 2023 as part of its testing operation,<sup>47</sup> showcasing their continued aggression and defiance toward other countries. In such an isolated country, the most effective solutions will likely come from the North Korean people

themselves. However, there are steps the U.S. government can and should take to support the people of North Korea and press the North Korean government to change.

The United States should pursue the following policies to hold the regime to account for its religious freedom violations:

#### 1. Make Human Rights a Central Part of Any Negotiations

The North Korean regime values internal and external security above all else. It is precisely because North Korea's government views these efforts as connected that the United States must also treat the regime's internal actions against its people and external threats to regional security similarly in negotiations.

Many experts have recommended developing a negotiation strategy with North Korea reminiscent of the strategy employed by Western negotiators that led to the Helsinki Accords and relieved tensions between the West and the Soviet Union.<sup>48</sup> Negotiators should make bold human rights demands and press for a freeze in the development of the North Korean nuclear program. Yet, the conditions under which sanctions against North Korea are lifted or eased must be tied to verifiable improvements in its religious freedom and human rights conditions in accordance with international standards. This is consistent with historic U.S. foreign policy. U.S. sanctions against North Korea have been put in place for several reasons in addition to nuclear proliferation,<sup>49</sup> including human rights issues<sup>50</sup> and specifically forced labor allegations.<sup>51</sup> Therefore, the requirements for lifting sanctions should contain measurable steps by the North Korean government to alleviate the dire human rights situation. One specific demand U.S. officials can make of North Korea is the release of all Christians detained for their faith, along with children and families, from prison camps.

Emphasizing human rights demands during the Helsinki negotiations proved valuable in securing an agreement by which the Soviet Union could be called on publicly to adhere to their human rights commitments, encouraging those inside and outside the Soviet Union who advocated for greater freedoms there. A similar agreement with North Korea will empower external activists, particularly those in South Korea, to continue pressing to improve religious freedom and other human rights conditions in the North.

#### 2. Continue to Sanction Officials for Human Rights Violations

The North Korea Sanctions and Policy Enhancement Act of 2016 (NKSPEA) requires the designation and sanctioning of individuals who contribute to North Korea's nuclear proliferation or human rights abuses.<sup>52</sup> Although North Korea remains under a variety of sanctions overall, the United States should not hold back from placing targeted sanctions on North Korean officials suspected of being responsible for human rights violations. Global Magnitsky sanctions can also be utilized against specific North Korean officials known to violate human rights.

#### 4. Pressure China to Stop Repatriating North Korean Defectors

The United States should condemn China's forced repatriation of North Korean defectors. By turning defectors over to North Korean authorities, knowing that they will likely endure brutal punishments in labor camps, the Chinese government is complicit in North Korea's abuses. Along with the governments of like-minded countries, the United States should build international momentum to pressure the Chinese government to cease repatriations to North Korea. The U.S. government can also apply Global Magnitsky sanctions or other targeted sanctions on specific Chinese officials responsible for repatriating defectors.

## 5. Reauthorize North Korean Human Rights Legislation and Maintain an Ambassador for North Korean Human Rights

USCIRF recommends in its 2023 annual report that Congress reauthorize the North Korean Human Rights Act.<sup>53</sup> The North Korean Human Rights Act, first passed in 2004, highlights the significance North Korean human rights should play in American policy and outlines steps for the United States to pursue in response.<sup>54</sup> In accordance with Congress' reauthorization requirements, a reauthorization bill introduced by Senators Marco Rubio (R-Fla.) and Tim Kaine (D-Va.) would renew the legislation until 2027.<sup>55</sup> The United States should reauthorize the North Korean Human Rights Act to maintain a U.S. government focus on promoting human rights and religious freedom in North Korea.

### Conclusion

Decades of intense strategic efforts to suppress religion and replace it with state-promoted Juche have failed to snuff out religious belief in North Korea. The fact that Christians and others will still choose to practice their faith in North Korea in spite of the dangers is a testament to the importance of religion—and religious freedom—to humanity. The courage of North Korean believers is unparalleled, and their example should motivate those who care about human rights to advocate on their behalf.

As the Biden administration looks to formulate its foreign policy concerning North Korea, human rights must not be relegated to the sidelines. U.S. officials should seek to elevate human rights in its approach to North Korea. To see a changed North Korea that poses no threat to the rest of the world will ultimately require a government that respects its people and allows them to live according to their conscience. The North Korean regime's complex, secretive, and unpredictable nature presents unique challenges to U.S. leaders. However, the U.S. government should take every feasible opportunity to

support the people of North Korea and press the North Korean government to change. The gravity of the situation is itself a call to action.

Arielle Del Turco, M.A., is Director of the Center for Religious Liberty at Family Research Council.

<sup>2</sup> "Policy on North Korean Defectors - Number of North Korean Defectors Entering South Korea," Ministry of Unification, Republic of Korea, accessed August 8, 2023, https://www.unikorea.go.kr/eng\_unikorea/relations/statistics/defectors/.

September 29, 2019, https://apnews.com/article/d63d00ce9de042dc88b9df2c40be53ee.

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jul/02/north-korea-is-religion-allowed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "I still feel the pain...' Human rights violations against women detained in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," report, 2020, 18,

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/KP/HR\_Violations\_against\_Women\_DPRK\_EN.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) 2022 International Religious Freedom Report," report, May 2023, 1, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/441219-KOREA-DEM-REP-2022-INTERNATIONAL-RELIGIOUS-FREEDOM-REPORT.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Robert S. Kim, "Jerusalem of the East: The American Christians of Pyongyang, 1895-1942," *Providence*, July 13, 2016, https://providencemag.com/2016/07/jerusalem-east-american-christians-pyongyang/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Greg Scarlatoiu, "Remember the 'Jerusalem of the East," HRNK Insider, April 26, 2018,

https://www.hrnkinsider.org/2018/04/remember-jerusalem-of-east.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Jonathan Roth, "North Koreans are literally worshipping Kim Jong-un," Insider, July 3, 2017,

https://www.businessinsider.com/north-koreans-worship-kim-jong-un-2017-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Foster Klug, "Juche rules North Korean propaganda, but what does it mean?" The Associated Press,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Joonho Kim, "North Korean Authorities Increase Intensity at Weekly Self-Criticism Sessions," Radio Free Asia, March 18, 2019, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/korea/nk-self-criticism-03182019142135.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "2020 Annual Report," report, April 2020, 31,

https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/USCIRF%202020%20Annual%20Report\_Final\_42920.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ji-Min Kang, "Ask a North Korean: is religion allowed?," The Guardian, July 2, 2014,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) 2019 International Religious Freedom Report 2019," report, June 2020, 5, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/KOREA-DEM-REP-2019-INTERNATIONAL-RELIGIOUS-FREEDOM-REPORT.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "2023 Annual Report," report, April 2023, 33,

https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/2023-05/2023%20Annual%20Report\_1.pdf; "2020 Annual Report," 31.

<sup>14</sup> Family Research Council, "Powerful Testimony from a Christian Survivor of North Korea," blog, June 7, 2019, https://www.frc.org/blog/2019/06/powerful-testimony-christian-survivor-north-korea.

<sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> "Socialist Constitution of The Democratic People's Republic of Korea," 2014, accessed August 8, 2023, https://www.hrnk.org/uploads/pdfs/4047.pdf.

<sup>18</sup> United Nations Human Rights Council, "Report of the commission of inquiry on human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," report, February 7, 2014, 15, http://daccess-

ods.un.org/access.nsf/Get?Open&DS=A/HRC/25/63&Lang=E. The full report is available in additional languages at https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/co-idprk/reportofthe-commissionof-inquiry-dprk.

<sup>19</sup> Ibid, 7.

<sup>20</sup> Olivia Enos, "North Korea Should Be Held Accountable for Persecuting Christians," The Heritage Foundation, April 10, 2015, https://www.heritage.org/religious-liberty/report/north-korea-should-be-held-accountable-persecuting-christians.

<sup>21</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) 2022 International Religious Freedom Report," 13-14.

<sup>22</sup> Phil Robertson, "North Korea's Caste System: The Trouble with Songbun," Human Rights Watch, July 5, 2016, https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/07/05/north-koreas-caste-system.

<sup>23</sup> Korea Institute for National Unification, "White Paper on Human Rights in North Korea 2015," report, September 2015, 163-66, https://www.kinu.or.kr/pyxis-api/1/digital-files/3b2eeb32-d7c6-4137-b9a6-767a3e0ceaa6.

<sup>24</sup> Linda Burkle, "North Korea's Secret Christians," International Christian Concern, July 20, 2020,

https://www.persecution.org/2020/07/20/north-koreas-secret-christians/.

<sup>25</sup> United Nations Human Rights Council, "Report of the commission of inquiry on human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," 7-8.

<sup>26</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "A Prison Without Bars," report, March 2008, 10, https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/APrisonWithoutBars-FINAL.pdf.

<sup>27</sup> Abigail Hart, "How persecuted Christians in North Korea survive," Global Christian Relief, September 7, 2023,

https://globalchristianrelief.org/christian-persecution/stories/how-persecuted-christians-in-north-korea-survive/.

<sup>28</sup> "Report of the commission of inquiry on human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," 9.

<sup>29</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Prisons of North Korea," fact sheet, 2019, 1, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Prisons-of-North-Korea-English.pdf.

<sup>30</sup> Anna Kook, "North Korea defector: 'Pretty foolish to think' Kim Jong Un would get rid of nukes," *USA Today*, last updated May 26, 2018, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2018/05/25/north-korea-defector-kang-cholhwan-life-prison-camp/622760002/.

<sup>31</sup> Joseph Hincks, "Worse Than Nazi Camps.' New Report Details Gruesome Crimes Against Humanity at North Korean Prisons," *Time*, December 12, 2017, https://time.com/5060144/north-korea-political-prisons/.

<sup>32</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Prisons of North Korea," 1.

<sup>33</sup> Christian Solidarity Worldwide, "Total Denial: Violations of Freedom of Religion or Belief in North Korea," report, September 2016, *available at* https://www.csw.org.uk/2016/09/22/report/3263/article.htm.

<sup>34</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "2019 Annual Report," report, April 2019, 68, https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/2019USCIRFAnnualReport.pdf.

https://www.useni.gov/sites/default/ines/201/0501ttf/hindarteport.pdf.

<sup>35</sup> Christian Solidarity Worldwide, "Total Denial: Violations of Freedom of Religion or Belief in North Korea," 11.

<sup>36</sup> Hincks, "Worse Than Nazi Camps.' New Report Details Gruesome Crimes Against Humanity at North Korean Prisons."

<sup>37</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) 2022 International Religious Freedom Report," 1.

<sup>38</sup> Ibid, 10.

<sup>39</sup> "North Korean Religious Freedom Database," Korea Future, accessed August 8, 2023, https://nkrf.io/.

<sup>40</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "Organized Persecution: Documenting Religious Freedom Violations in North Korea," report, 2021, 15, https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/2021-

08/2021%20Organized%20Persecution%20-

%20Documenting%20Religious%20Freedom%20Violations%20in%20North%20Korea.pdf.

<sup>41</sup> Aid to the Church in Need, "North Korea: Persecuted and Forgotten? A report on Christians oppressed for their faith 2015-17," accessed December 2, 2020, https://acnuk.org/north-korea/.

<sup>42</sup> Yoon Hee-soon, "Sex Slaves: The Prostitution, Cybersex & Forced Marriage of North Korean Women & Girls in China," Korea Future, 2019, 12, https://prostitutionresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Trafficking-North-Koreanwomen-to-China2019.pdf.

<sup>43</sup> Arielle Del Turco, "Report: China Helps North Korea Treat Women In Unspeakably Horrific Ways," *The Federalist*, August 17, 2020, https://thefederalist.com/2020/08/17/report-china-helps-north-korea-treat-women-in-unspeakably-horrific-ways/.

<sup>44</sup> Korea Future, "Persecuting Faith: Documenting religious freedom violations in North Korea (Volume 2)," report, October 2021, https://www.koreafuture.org/news/report-persecuting-faith-volume-2.

<sup>45</sup> USCIRF's annual reports are available at https://www.uscirf.gov/annual-reports.

<sup>46</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "2020 Annual Report," 31.

<sup>47</sup> Choe Sang-Hun, "North Korea Launches Two Ballistic Missiles: What to Know," *The New York Times*, July 24, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/article/north-korea-missile-launch.html.

<sup>48</sup> Dominic J. Nardi, "Can Human Rights Advocacy Resolve the North Korea Nuclear Impasse?," U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, July 2020, 1,

https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/2020%20North%20Korea%20Policy%20Update.pdf.

<sup>49</sup> U.S. Congress, House, H.R. 757, 114<sup>th</sup> Cong., introduced in House February 5, 2015,

https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/757.

<sup>50</sup> U.S. President, Executive Order, "Blocking Property of the Government of North Korea and the Workers' Party of Korea, and Prohibiting Certain Transactions With Respect to North Korea, Executive Order 13722 of March 15, 2016," *Federal Register* 81, no. 53 (March 18, 2016): 14943-46, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/03/18/2016-06355/blocking-property-of-the-government-of-north-korea-and-the-workers-party-of-korea-and-prohibiting.

<sup>51</sup> "CAATSA Title III Section 321(b) FAQs," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, March 30, 2018,

https://www.dhs.gov/news/2018/03/30/caatsa-title-iii-section-321b-faqs.

<sup>52</sup> An Act To Improve the Enforcement of Sanctions Against the Government of North Korea, and for Other Purposes, Public Law

114–122, 114<sup>th</sup> Cong., February 18, 2016, https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ122/PLAW-114publ122.pdf.

<sup>53</sup> U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, "2023 Annual Report," 32.

<sup>54</sup> U.S. Congress, House, H.R. 4011, 108th Cong., introduced in House March 23, 2004,

https://www.congress.gov/bill/108th-congress/house-bill/4011.

<sup>55</sup> Office of Senator Marco Rubio, "Rubio, Kaine Introduce Bill to Reauthorize North Korean Human Rights Act," press release, May 13, 2022, https://www.rubio.senate.gov/rubio-kaine-introduce-bill-to-reauthorize-north-korean-human-rights-act/.